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NWARPC STAFF: Tim Conklin; Nicole Gibbs; Tim Reavis; Cristina Scarlat, and Luke Aitken 
OTHERS: Lacie Lawson (Goshen); Mark Latham (Tontitown), Dennis Birge (Bentonville); Nicola Hoofard 
(Centerton); Minghua Qiu Miller & David Siskowski (ARDOT); Dan Weitkamp (FTA); Truett Smith (FHWA); 
Phillip Patterson (ARML); Andy Brewer (Olsson) 
 
NOTE: THIS MEETING WAS HELD IN-PERSON AND VIRTUALLY; VIRTUAL PARTICIPATION CONTINUES TO BE 
OFFERED AS NWARPC REMAINS COMMITTED TO PROVIDING OPPORTUNITIES FOR PUBLIC PARTICIPATION. 
 
(1) CALL TO ORDER 

The hybrid, in-person and virtual NWARPC/Policy Committee meeting was called to order by Chair 
Judge Barry Moehring at 1:31 p.m.  

 
(2) ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS 

In-person attendees introduced themselves and Tim Conklin named the virtual attendees. Nicole 
Gibbs recorded member names and tallied votes. A quorum was reached.  

 
(3) APPROVAL OF THE APARIL 24, 2024, RPC/POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES 

Chair Judge Barry Moehring introduced the item and stated that the approval of the April 24, 2024 
RPC Meeting Minutes will be deferred to the Committee’s next regularly scheduled meeting. 

 
(4) DIRECTOR’S REPORT/CLEARINGHOUSE REPORT 

Chair Judge Barry Moehring introduced the item and Tim Conklin outlined the state funding 
requests in the May Clearinghouse Report.  
  
A. CALENDAR YEAR (CY) 2023 NWARPC ANNUAL REPORT 
Conklin summarized the Commission’s recently published 2023 Annual Report, outlining the notable 
achievements and work products of the NWARPC over the past Federal Fiscal Year. 

 
B. FISCAL YEAR (FY) 2025 NWARPC BUDGET APPROVAL 
Tim Conklin summarized major additions to the Proposed NWARPC FFY 2025 Budget which are 
shown below. He stated one year ago, the budget was a little over $2 million and that the 
Commission is adding about $1.2 million to this year's budget as a result of multiple grants, and also 
the federal funding that increased for the commission based on the 2020 Fayetteville, Springdale, 
Rogers urban area funding, which the commission receives based on the region’s population, to 
carry out our program. The new budget also includes funds for upgrading Information Technology to 
better support staff and annual pay raises for all employees ranging from 2-4%.  
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MOTION: Mayor Doug Sprouse of Springdale made a motion to aprove the proposed FFY 2025 
NWARPC Budget. Judge Deakins of Washington County provided the second. Motion passed 
unanimously.  
 

(5) FEDERAL FISCAL YEAR (FFY) 2025 NWARPC FUNDING AWARDS (STBGP-A, TAP, CRP) 
Chair Judge Barry Moehring introduced the item and Nicole Gibbs explained the Commission’s 
annual competitive funding programs to include Surface Transportation Block Grants, the 
Transportation Alternatives Program, and the Carbon Reduction Program. Gibbs said there were 11 
applications submitted for STBGP-A funding, totaling $13.5 Million in requests, five new projects and 
six existing projects. There were six Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) applications 
submitted, totaling $1.9 Million in requests, and seven Carbon Reduction Program (CRP) 
applications submitted, totaling $2.5 Million in requests. She stated that the total project funding 
requests were ~$16.5 million, with 5 projects submitting projects for multiple funding programs. 
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This is a $1.5 million excess of requests, which the committee had to take into account when 
deciding which projects will receive full funding. The selection committee met on May 1st to tour all 
of the proposed project sites in person, with the help of Razorback Transit, and scored projects after 
the tours to come up with a recommended funding scenario. Gibbs said the selection committee 
focused on balancing funding between new and existing projects, awarding funding to state highway 
projects only once cost-share agreements are in place, and the overall cost increases of existing 
projects via inflation. The committee was clear they wanted to spread funds across as many 
communities as possible.   
 
In the proposed STBGP-A awards scenario recommended by the selection committee, all new and 
existing  projects were awarded at the requested amounts, with the exception of the two largest 
project requests, the Bentonville I-49/J Street interchange, which was reduced by $500,000 to $2.5 
million and the Hwy 264 Razorback Greenway trail tunnel and trail realignment, which was reduced 
by $910,000 to the remaining amount of just under $2.5 million. The proposed awards are below. 

 

 
 
Gibbs then showed the next table below, which illustrates both the TAP and CRP programs highest 
scored projects being fully funded and prioritizing existing projects and those with multiple phases 
outside of construction within CRP. Lower scoring projects in TAP and CRP were awarded the 
remaining funds after higher scoring projects were fully funded.  
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Gibbs stated that a contingency has been proposed by the selection committee, to make the 
$504,000 award of STBGP-A funds for the City of Lowell’s AR Hwy 264 Widening Project – Goad 
Springs Rd to Bellview St, contingent on ARDOT agreeing to partner with the city to fund and carry 
out future phases of the project and program it in their 2025-2028 Statewide Transportation 
Improvement Program.  
 
Tim Conklin reiterated concerns of the NWARPC and selection committee, that funding such a large 
project in its early phases could be risky without a cost-sharing agreement with ARDOT in place. He 
said ARDOT will need to agree to share the project’s cost before anymore funding is obligated to the 
project in the future, so that the impacts of our regions STBGP-A program are not diluted by one 
larger, more costly, ARDOT state highway improvement project. Conklin stated he hopes by the time 
these funds are being obligated next year, that there would be an agreement in place between 
ARDOT and the City of Lowell to provide funding for the project.  
 
Mayor Chris Moore, of Lowell stated he disagreed with the recommended motion because it would 
be difficult to get this project placed on the 2025-2028 STIP for future funding. Moore stated that 
the city is actively collecting fees from ongoing development nearby to fund this project which will 
address the safety concerns of nearby properties. Moore said that the State Police Headquarters 
and new driver training center nearby necessitate immediate action on the project to improve 
safety in the Hwy 264 corridor. Tim Conklin reiterated the importance of ARDOT coming to the table 
to program state funding for state roadways which flow through many of our major cities in the 
region. Conklin said that the STBGP-A Program must balance funding priorities each year to ensure 
that regionally significant local road projects are receiving their fair share of funding from the 
Commission. Mayor Doug Sprouse of Springdale agreed with Conklin and stated that a contingency 
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like this puts ARDOT in a position to respond to Mayor Moore and the State Police’s concern, and 
takes pressure off of NWARPC to lead the charge with funding for major improvements of a state 
highway. 
 
Mayor Jeff Van Sickler, of Little Flock stated he thinks the contingency is punitive because Lowell is a 
smaller city with multiple state roads running through it compared to other small towns such as his 
that have more locally owned and maintained streets. Chair, Judge Barry Moehring asked if there 
was a timeline anticipated for the overall project design being completed if the funding is awarded 
with the stated contingency, even if the project does not get placed on an upcoming STIP. Tim 
Conklin stated that the project would need to be carried out to completion if the STBGP-A funding is 
awarded to the project, and if it is not funds would need to be paid back by the member agency. 
Mayor Chris Moore said that his intention is to make any progress at all on this project so that 
ARDOT is encouraged to program the Hwy 264 project on an upcoming STIP, reiterating that the 
road project would be carried out by ARDOT in the end since Hwy 264 is owned by the state. Lance 
Jobe, of Rogers asked if the contingency could be amended to remove the stated year (2025-2028) 
of the STIP mentioned.  
 
There is additional discussion amongst members, and it was decided by the group and stated by 
Nicole Gibbs that the “2025-2028” STIP year will be struck from the contingency. Mayor Doug 
Sprouse amended his motion to approve the modified version of the contingency.   
 
Judge Barry Moehring asked whether there were any other questions or comments and hearing 
none, requested a motion to approve the FFY 2025 NWARPC Funding Program (STBGP-A, TAP, and 
CRP) project awards as shown in the funding allocation table, with the contingency that approval of 
the STBGP-A award of $504,000 to the City of Lowell for the Arkansas Highway 264 Widening Project 
– Goad Springs Rd to Bellview St is subject to ARDOT agreeing to partner with the city to carry out 
and fund future phases of the project and to program the project in the Statewide Transportation 
Improvement Program (STIP). 
 
MOTION: Mayor Doug Sprouse of Springdale made a motion to approve the FFY 2025 NWARPC 
Funding Programs (STBGP-A, TAP, and CRP) project awards as shown in the funding allocation 
table, with the contingency that approval of the STBGP-A award of $504,000 to the City of Lowell 
for the Arkansas Highway 264 Widening Project – Goad Springs Rd to Bellview St is subject to 
ARDOT agreeing to partner with the city to carry out and fund future phases of the project and to 
program the project in the  Statewide Transportation Improvement Program (STIP). Melissa 
McCarville provided the second. Motion passed unanimously. 

 
(6) NWA ENERGY & ENVIRONMENT INNOVATION (EEI) PRIORITY ACTION PLAN (PAP) – 

Recommendation to RPC/Policy Committee 
 
Chair Judge Barry Moehring introduced the item and Nicole Gibbs provided a summary of recent 
efforts to form a Statewide Coalition and apply for the Environmental Protection Agency’s (EPA) 
Climate Pollution Reduction Grant (CPRG) Implementation Grant. She highlighted aspects of the 
program’s structure that incentivizes coalition-building and said NWARPC has partnered with 
Metroplan (Little Rock MPO) and the City of Fort Smith to submit a Tri-Region Coalition application, 
representing over 50% of the state’s total population, with the goal of making the most impact 
possible across low income and disadvantaged communities in Arkansas. Metroplan was the lead 
applicant and successfully submitted the complete Tri-Region Coalition application to the EPA on 
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March 29, 2024. Gibbs said this next phase of CPRG work will be creating a more comprehensive 
deliverable for the CPRG Planning Grant, using the funding suballocated to us by Arkansas Dept of 
Engineering and Environment (ADEE). The NWARPC will develop a Comprehensive Action Plan (CAP) 
for adoption by the RPC, building upon the priority measures outlined in the Priority Action Plan 
(PAP) which was completed earlier this year and is up for approval here today.  
 
Gibbs said the content in the PAP mirrors that of the action plan supplement, which was submitted 
to ADEE earlier this year, specifically the five priority measures. The PAP identifies top priority areas 
for the region, which the CAP will expand upon, outlining actionable steps toward regional 
implementation of the priority actions. She said the plan is intended to support future 
environmental planning and funding opportunities for the region, related to preservation, 
environmental quality, and emissions reductions. She said that staff will plan to submit the CAP 
supplement to the ADEE by February 28th, 2025. The final CAP will be considered for adoption by the 
RPC upon its completion in Spring 2025.  
 
A. RESOLUTION #2024-10 – Approving the Northwest Arkansas Energy & Environment Innovation 

(EEI) Priority Action Plan (PAP) 
 
Judge Barry Moehring asked whether there were any other questions or comments and hearing 
none, requested a motion to approve Resolution #2024-10 Approving the Northwest Arkansas 
Energy & Environment Innovation (EEI) Priority Action Plan (PAP).  
 
MOTION: Judge Patrick Deakins made a motion to approve Resolution #2024-10 approving the 
Northwest Arkansas Energy & Environment Innovation (EEI) Priority Action Plan (PAP). Mayor 
Doug Sprouse provided the second. Motion passed unanimously.  

 
(7) NARTS FEDERAL FISCAL YEAR (FFY) 2023-2026 TRANSPORTATION IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM (TIP) 

AMENDMENT #7 – FTA-5307 CHANGES  
Nicole Gibbs provided a summary of the changes proposed in the amendment. These changes came 
at the request of Razorback Transit and the FTA, including creating separate line items in the 
program for FAST-ACT funding (2019-2021) and IIJA funding (2022-2023), related to the Travel 
Demand Model update and Transit Alternatives Study. The second change is a correction of the 
2024 Operating Assistance monetary amounts shown in the program from TIP Amendment #6. 
 
A. RESOLUTION #2024-11 – Amending the Northwest Arkansas Regional Transportation Study 

(NARTS) FFY 2023-2026 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) 
 
Judge Barry Moehring asked whether there were any other questions or comments and hearing 
none, requested a motion to approve Resolution #2024-11 Amending the Northwest Arkansas 
Regional Transportation Study (NARTS) FFY 2023-2026 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP). 
 
MOTION: Judge Patrick Deakins made a motion to approve Resolution #2024-11 Amending the 
Northwest Arkansas Regional Transportation Study (NARTS) FFY 2023-2026 Transportation 
Improvement Program (TIP). The second is provided by Mayor Stephanie Orman. Motion passed 
unanimously.  

 
(8) FTA SECTIONS 5307 & 5339 FY 2024 PROGRAM OF PROJECTS (POP) APPROVAL 

Judge Barry Moehring introduced the item and Nicole Gibbs provided an overview of the tasks 
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within the POP and the purpose of FTA 5307 & 5339 FFY 2024 funding. She stated the NWARPC is 
the designated recipient for FTA funds for the Fayetteville-Springdale-Rogers AR-MO Urbanized Area 
Formula Grant. These funds go toward regional transit to including planning, capital costs, operating 
assistance, ADA paratransit and more. NWARPC receives $100,000 in 5307 funding for transit 
planning, while additional 5307 funding is split 55% to ORT and 45% to Razorback Transit. She said 
the FTA 5339 funds are split 50-50 between the two transit agencies. The FFY 2024 urban area 
apportionment tables are publicly available, with $4.1 million being allocated to the Urban Area for 
Section 5307 funding and $327,640 for Section 5339 funding.  
 
The draft FFY 2024 Program of Projects (POP) is shown below for the 5307 & 5339 sections.  

 
 

 
 
Hearing no other questions on the item, Chair Judge Barry Moehring asked for a motion to approve 
the FFY 2024 Program of Projects (POP). 
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MOTION: Judge Patrick Deakins made a motion to approve the FFY 2024 Program of Projects 
(POP). Mayor Doug Sprouse provided the second. Motion passed unanimously.  

 
(9) PROJECT AND OTHER UPDATES 

 
A. FY 2024 STBGP-A/TAP/CRP Project Development 
Tim Conklin stated NWARPC and ARDOT are working with member organizations/cities to complete 
the obligation process for the FY 2024 funds by the September 30, 2024, obligation deadline. He 
shared the draft Obligation Plan Scenario for FY 2024 funds with the group and said the application 
timeline for the funding award programs were moved up this year to give staff more time to work 
toward the obligation deadline.  
 
B. NWA Safety Action Plan Update (USDOT-SS4A) 
Conklin summarized the Phase 2 SS4A project deliverables, which will include the development of 
tailored Community Safety Action plans for Bentonville, Centerton, Rogers, Springdale, and 
Fayetteville. She encouraged communities to reach out if they have particular interest in doing 
safety demonstration projects with the help of SS4A funding and Toole Design. 
 
Conklin reminded attendees of the upcoming deadlines for this program, including the new deadline 
for this year’s SS4A implementation grant applications of May 16, 2024, and reminded attendees 
that cities should have vision zero plans adopted prior to applying for funding.  
 

• May 16, 2024, 5 p.m. (EDT): Sole deadline for Implementation Grants; Deadline #2 
for Planning and Demonstration Grants.  

• August 29, 2024, 5 p.m. (EDT): Deadline #3 for Planning and Demonstration Grants. 
 
He said the next Complete Streets Working Group meeting (#2), will be held on June 5, 2024, from 
11AM-1PM here at the NWARPC office, and that Toole Design will be in touch with the group prior 
to that in-person meeting with other preparation material and information requests. He encouraged 
communities’ staff to attend and be on the lookout for more information from Toole Design. 
 
C. Enhancing Equitable Transit Connections Project Update (FTA-AoPP) 
Tim Reavis introduced the item and said that procurement for the grant is now complete, with 
Olsson chosen to carry out the project. Contract negotiations are now underway.  He also reminded 
attendees of the one-to-one matching challenge grant for this program, provided by the Walton 
Family Foundation, which will fund cities up to $200,000 match for the design and engineering of 
bus stop facilities and access improvements.  
 
Reavis also provided an update on the Razorback Transit Bus Stop Enhancements Plan, made 
possible by funding from the Walton Family Foundation and the City of Fayetteville. He said the 
selection committee met last week and selected Toole Design as the consultant on the project, and 
that contract negotiations are ongoing. Both of these transit projects will be kicked off soon.  
 
D. NWA Mobility – Strategic Communications Plan 
Nicole Gibbs provided an update on the NWA Strategic Communications Plan, funded by the Walton 
Family Foundation, which seeks to advance the regional conversation around mobility to respond to 
the rapid growth of the region. She said procurement is now complete, with MHP-SI to carry out the 
project from their Bentonville office. She also thanked the communications staff of our member 
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agencies, who make up the selection committee for this project, for providing their time and 
expertise during the procurement process.  
 
Tim Reavis provided an update on the Travel Demand Model (TDM) Update & Transit Alternatives 
Study. Reavis stated that in preparation for the required 2050 MTP update NWARPC will be updating 
their TDM and studying transit alternatives. The TDM will be modified to show three different land 
use scenarios, forecasting those scenarios’ impact on transportation demand through 2030, 2040, 
and 2050. He said that procurement is underway for the projects and the interested consultants 
have all been sent RFP’s which are due back by May 7th.  
 
E. Other Grant Opportunity Updates 
Luke Aitken provided an overview of the new Active Transportation Infrastructure Investment 
Program grant. He said ATIIP is a new competitive grant program for this year, which seeks to fund 
spines and greenway networks that allow connected networks of active transportation to flourish in 
communities. He said the program is seeking to award $45 million in funding and the application 
deadline is June 17, 2024, and mentioned the RPC will be applying to this program, requesting 
funding for the Hwy 112 side path and an accompanying bike/ped bridge over US612.  
 
Tim Conklin said there are new Notices of Funding Opportunity being sent out almost weekly. He 
provided an overview of some newer grant programs offered by the US Department of 
Transportation (USDOT) including funding for electric vehicle charging stations and also highlighted 
the Strengthening Mobility and Revolutionizing Transportation (SMART) Grants Program, which aims 
to support demonstration projects that enhance transportation safety and efficiency through smart 
technology and information systems.  
 
Conklin said NWARPC has submitted a $25 Million Safe Streets for All SS4A implementation grant 
application this year for the HWY 112 side path. This project was also submitted for RAISE grant 
funding and was designated a project of merit in the 2023 funding cycle but was not awarded funds. 
He thanked ARDOT for their support of the application.  
 
Conklin also reminded attendees that ARDOT TAP and Recreational Trails Program (RTP) applications 
are now open with a deadline of May 31st. He said that cities who have applied for FY2025 TAP funds 
should also do so through ARDOT’s program. 
 

(10) COMMITTEE AND GROUP UPDATES 
 

A. Active Transportation Committee (ACT)  
Luke Aitken gave an update on the last ACT meeting where new and soon to close grant 
programs such as ATIIP and ARDOPT TAP were discussed.  
 

B. NWA Open Space Coalition 
Luke Aitken said that the last meeting was the first of its kind, where the coalition met on site 
with local leaders to discuss open space preservation and see the land that the region is working 
to preserve. He encouraged attendees to come out to WOKA in Siloam Springs for their next 
meeting in May. 

 
 
 






